
  

 

 

A Happy Christmas  

to all our Members 
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Chairmanõs report, Geoff Barnett 
 As the Museum reaches its seasonal closure, so too, the 
shutters come down on the long term service of three of our stalwart 
Trustees. 
 Firstly, Alan Judge, our Treasurer for some seventeen years 
who, with or without his wife, Audrey, collected the shop takings and 
emptied the donations churn daily, set up the cash float for the next 
day and did the necessary banking; he also paid the bills and wrote 
the cheques. As far as I know, he never ran an overdraft!  
 Audrey Judge had a responsibility in her own right, for a similar 
period of time, as Membership Secretary. Audrey would remind you 
that your subscription was due and, on receipt, issue membership 
cards; she, too, would do the daily cashing up when Alan was away.  
 The third retiree is David Cash, founder and chairman of the 
Railway Club, which has produced the magnificent model of the 
Blandford Forum station as it was before its closure in the late 
nineteen sixties. Nine years ago I had the privilege of helping to 
prepare the space in which the model would be set and have watched 
it develop ever since, seen it transported and set up at schools in 
Wimborne and Blandford and, last month, saw it loaded for 
transportation to the National Exhibition Centre at Warley following 
much acclaim in railway modeller magazines ï and the Club still keeps 
adding finishing touches as locals call in to add their recalled 
knowledge of the station!  
 We are also sorry to have lost Adrian Daffern, the efficient 
organizer of our stewardsô rota. 
 On behalf of all Museum Members, a very sincere vote of thanks 
to them all.  
 At the time of writing, we hope to welcome our former Accounts 
Examiner, Vic Chippendale, to the role of Treasurer; Tony Owen, our 
President, has taken on the task of Membership Secretary and Ron 
Clegg is reporting on Railway Club activities. 
 

I wish all our members the Compliments of the Season.  
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Curatorõs Report, Peter Andrews 
The end of the year is the time when we need to think about what we 
are going to do this winter to improve the displays in the museum. Last 
year I put together a long list of things to do, with more than 40 individ-
ual items, and all but one of them got done, so congratulations all round 
to the people who made this possible. This year the list is not so long, 
and in this report I am just going to pick out the main jobs. One of these 
is making detailed descriptive labels for several of the exhibits, such as 
the forge, cobbler display and military exhibit, following the example pro-
duced last year by Carole for the Victorian kitchen and scullery. The work 
and life of Alfred Stevens is being researched by Tracy and Amber, and 
Mediaeval Blandford is being investigated by Tessa and Rachel, and in 
both cases new additions to the existing displays will be the outcome. 
Michael is investigating the Royal Naval Division and its part in WW1, and 
he is planning an exhibit to be opened in August 2015. Other WW1 ex-
hibits will include short accounts of the Gallipoli invasion and the Armeni-
an genocide, both scheduled for their 100 years commemoration on  
24/25 th April. I am going to set up an exhibit of the Woodhouse farm col-
lection, generously donated by the Woodhouse family earlier this year, 
and it will be added to the Victorian Childôs Playroom. Education will con-
centrate on the production of handouts for visitors, including ómy favour-
ite artefactô and quiz sheets, and Charlie will produce a touch screen epi-
sode on Blandford floods: David will incorporate it into the ground floor 
touch screen and Jed will incorporate WW1 displays into the upper floor 
touch screen. Carole is going to work on the education boxes. Geoff has 
a list of jobs, most of which he has already completed, including the 
painting of the outside of the museum, rehanging the entry doors and 
clearing behind the museum. One urgent job for the future is to renew 
the lighting on the Playroom and the new Pond & Son displays. Anne has 
volunteered to reorganize the office filing system so than in the future 
we will be able to find things.  
Visitor numbers were down again this year, 5200 compared with 5600 at 
the same time last year. In consequence, donations and shop sales were 
also lower than last year, and we had to dip into financial reserves in or-
der to pay our bills this year. We need to think seriously about fund rais-
ing, not just from traditional sources but by holding fund raising events. 
David Jardine already has us booked for a stand in the Corn Exchange 
next year, and we need each and every one of the museum trustees, and 
other interested members, to come up with events that can help us keep 
the museum open. 
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Education Report ñSylvia Hixson  
Our educational activities contribute to local society in two waysð
by giving schoolchildren an interest and awareness of their town 
and its history; and by giving school -leavers and young adults  
work experience that may help them in their future careers  
 The museum education programme is moving along apace. 
Our programme for young people has grown to include two young 
people from the Job Centre Abilities Programme, four from the 
Blandford School, with another 15 who have expressed an interest 
in volunteering at the museum. We also have a young student, 
who comes regularly to volunteer with her mother. The specific 
projects our young people are working on are listed in the Cura-
torôs report in this newsletter. 
 A visit with Rosie Russell, Arts Education Co-Manager with  
DepARTure Arts, brought in £1200 to the museum for our work 
with young people. We now have regular work days on Tuesdays 
and Wednesdays and I would like to invite anyone who would like 
to join us, to come along.  
 At this time we especially need people to help with the  
primary school programme . When we bring class groups into 
the museum, we really need to have 4 or 5 adults helping with the 
presentations. At the moment we only have 2 -3. This is one of the 
most important parts of our education programme and we have 
work needing to be done on developing what we are able to offer 
the primary schools. Anyone interested in working with younger  
children should please contact me, Sylvia, at 01258 458911. 

HUMAN EVOLUTION COURSE 

Blandford Museum will run a ten week course on  

Human Evolution, 7-9 pm starting 28th January 2015. 

Cost is Ã40 for museum members or Ã60 for non-

members. Contact Dr Peter Andrews at 

pjandrews@uwclub.net,  

blandfordtownmuseum@uwclub.net.   
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 Railway ClubñDavid Cash       

Sadly, our last report from David as he retires as Chairman 
                                    

           A very interesting and varied programme of meetings and 
activities has been enjoyed by club members and friends this  
Autumn. These included visits to The West Somerset Railway to 
ride on the S&D Trusts special train to Minehead and also to visit 
the Washford S&D Trust Museum. 
 An evening was spent exploring the site of The Milldown 
WW1 Prisoner of War Camp and Timber Working Area. This was 
followed by viewing a display of plans, photographs, maps and  
documents relating to the camp. On October 6th Brian Jackson, a 
local historian and transport enthusiast gave an interesting and 
illuminating talk about WW1 entitled 'Dorset Transport Goes To 
War'. 
 Our Blandford Forum Model Railway has received a huge 
amount of attention by our club members. This was in preparation 
for the Warley Model Railway Clubs annual exhibition at The NEC 
Birmingham on November 22nd & 23rd. The invitation to attend 
this most prestigious event was received with much delight and 
pleasure. This invitation was a golden opportunity to 'show case' 
our highly detailed model, which has been created over a period of 
nine years by our dedicated team of modellers. It also gave an op-
portunity to put our Georgian Town of Blandford Forum on the 
map. A considerable number of Town Council publicity 'flyers' were 
distributed to many of the thousands of visitors who came to the 
show, and could be seen clustered round the stand three and four 
deep.  A number of requests were  also received for our railway 
model to attend railway exhibitions around the country next year.  
Grateful thanks are due to all our supporters who have contributed 
in any way to the estimated sixty thousand hours of research and 
construction of this highly detailed and prized replica of Blandford 
Forum Railway Stationð(exhibition picture on back cover). 
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The outbreak of World War I 
in 1914 was commemorated in 
the Museum with  boards dis-
playing 'Blandford's Contribu-
tion to WW1 in 1914'. On 2 nd 
August, Lt.Colonel Sean Kelly, 
deputy garrison commander of 
Blandford Camp opened the 
display, with Cllr Bob Branni-
gan former Mayor of Blandford 
and Mrs Veronica Jenkins 
Chairman of the Blandford 
Branch of the British Legion in 
attendance. They high-lighted 
eight Blandford men and 
'boys' who volunteered for ser-

vice with the Army or Navy, their family backgrounds and where 
they were stationed in that year. Their further service will be re-
vealed in subsequent years.  
 
Accompanying it was a display encouraging recruitment with the 
banner 'WOULDN'T YOU LOOK GOOD IN UNIFORM. JOIN UP! 
aimed at impressing the ladies. Also on show was the Book of At-
testations listing the 400 plus Blandford men who volunteered for 
service, and photos of troops in Blandford and at the Camp.  
The 'Blandford's Contribution to WWI' boards were also put on 
display in the Corn Exchange on 7th November in support of the 
Forum Drama presentation 'Dreams of Home' of songs, readings 
and writings evoking the early years of WWI.  
 

WWI in the MuseumñMichael Le Bas  
A changing display over the next four years will commemorate 
the  developing events of the four years of the war: first, the 
year of the outbreak: - 
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- in which Blandford would have had a significant role as a strong 
point in the case of invasion: - 

The display board set up on the roadside of River Mews opposite 
the Crown Hotel, explaining the lay-out of the World War II   
defences constructed in 1940 when Hitler's German Army threat-
ened invasion, was created jointly by the Museum and the Civic 
Society and is receiving good attention.  Thanks are due to Hall 
and Woodhouse for providing the site. 

é and WWI I 

 

é as D Day  is nearly here has anyone told you about the tea  
office on Blandford Station during the last war. The person I 
work for was in charge, it was only used for troop trains. The  
lady was given about 20 minutes notice to say a train was on its 
way and how many soldiers there was. The porter on duty would 
fill the urns and then cycle to Park Place (where we were at the 
time) and we walk to the station. I had to go and help. The 
troops knew this was their last stop before embarking at South-
ampton, Blandford station (was a save stop) One morning 20 to 
3 AM a call came tea for 4,000 men 1p a cup. I have never seen 
such a long train two engines at the front two at the back The 
men were in full gear many a tear was seen and many letters 
were asked to post stamps on some others without I hope they 
got to the folk at home, these men came from up country as 
Blandford camp was not built, é 

Archive Corner ñTea for Troops in Transit  
Mark Churchill writes óI came across this when I was sorting some 
papers recently and thought it worthy of a wider audience.  It is 
transcribed without alteration from a letter written by Mrs. B.  
Gittrep, 25th May 2004ô 
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 Victorian Garden Club  

The Blandford Museum Victorian Kitchen Garden is very pleased 
that five years of fundraising has made possible the purchase of 
the purpose-built wrought iron gazebo that now stands in the 
Garden.  
The structure was designed and made by local blacksmith Mr An-
thony Bailey of Highcroft Forge at Stourpaine.  The black finish 
ties in with the Victorian style railings with their ñold pennyò  
design and with the gardenôs ornamental gates, which were also 
made by Mr Bailey. The gazebo has a custom made weatherproof 
cover giving protection from the weather to gardeners and visitors 
alike and provides an attractive sheltered space in which to host 
future events.  
The club is grateful to the Museum for their financial help towards 
the purchase of side panels allowing the gardeners to work in all 
weathers! 
The other new feature in the garden is the very useful covered 
potting area. The structure was remodelled by Steve Way at 
Blandford Heights Industrial Estate and transported by Simon 
Chalk of Rods Car Care, from an old market stall frame, donated 
by Bill Lovell, Museum photo-archivist. The Club is pleased to use 
local businesses whenever possible. 
The Garden is closed to visitors over the winter, but will re -open 
in April with all manner of flowers as the main crops for 2015. 
Many of the seeds grown will be sourced from Pennard Plants 
who are again running their popular POTATO DAY in conjunction 
with the Garden Club on Sunday 25th January 2015 at Pimperne 
Village Hall. There will be gardening and non-gardening stalls plus 
cakes and soups made by Garden Club members. 
 
Visitors to the garden are welcome and the club is always on the 
lookout for more members to help keep the garden an attractive 
and quiet place for the Blandford community to enjoy.  
Please ring Heather on 01258 458678 for details. 
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The Victorian Garden, still looking good well into the Autumn,  
and with the new gazebo in place 

 

Museum Internships 
In addition to our work with  young volunteers, we are now able 
to support two six -month paid internships, shared between  the 
Museum and the Cupola Project. 
Sarah Loch and Sylvia Hixson will be interviewing two young peo-
ple who have submitted applications for internships at the  
Museum for young people who are interested in history and  
heritage work..  These will be paid for jointly by the Arts Council 
and by the William Williams charity and the interns will receive 
the minimum wage for that post ðas well as a valuable addition 
to their work and learning experience.  

10 ! 

Awards 
Heather Hinsley, Alyar Gowri and Sylvia Hixson went to the  
Volunteer Centre Awards evening in Dorchester in October.  The 
Garden Club received an award for group volunteering, and two 
students from last year, Ollie Tulk and Chloe Treasure, received 
awards for Young Volunteer of the Year.  It is very important that 
we remember our wonderful volunteers and when opportunities 
arise to acknowledge them, we make sure that we do that.  

 
The Museum has also just received this 
award on its own account.  Achieving the 
level of all-round quality required for  
accreditation by the Arts Council is no easy 
task, and becomes harder every time the 
accreditation cycle comes round, as stand-
ards are continually rising, but thanks to 
much hard work, and to the  
expertise of our Curators, the Museum con-
tinues to enjoy this vital status.  

 

Coming Events 
10th January Archaeology group Quiz Night at the Parish Rooms 
   with Julian Richards, 7.00pm; tickets and details  
   from Forum Framers (fish & chips included) 
The series of ófirst Thursdayô talks continues at the Museum in the 
New Year (though not in January, since that particular first Thurs-
day is also New Yearôs Day!):- 
5th February Mark Hinsley on Churchyard YewsðPagan or  
   Christian?   
5th March  The Church Cupola project 
2nd April  The Curators on whatôs new in the Museum 
7th May  Dave Stewart on Hod Hill 
4th June  Sara Loch, guided visit to the Old House 

  


